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INDEPENDENT RECONFIGURATION PANEL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 21 SEPTEMBER 2017
London

Present:

Ms Brenda Howard 

Chair

Dr Nick Coleman 
Ms Diane Davies

Dr Stephen D’Souza

Dr Shane Duffy 

Ms Mary Elford

Ms Rosemary Granger
Mr Simon Morritt

Mr James Partridge

Ms Linn Phipps 
Dr Suzanne Shale
Mr Mark Taylor

Ms Helen Thomson

Mr John Wilderspin

Mr Richard Jeavons

Chief Executive

Mr Martin Houghton

Secretary to Panel

Ms Natalie Andrews
Apologies: 

Lord Ribeiro

Dr Shera Chok 
1
Introduction

The Chair welcomed members to the meeting and introduced three new members. James Partridge, lay member, was the founder and until recently chief executive of Changing Faces, a UK charity supporting and representing people with disfigurements. Mark Taylor, managerial member, spent over 30 years in senior leadership roles in the NHS. John Wilderspin, managerial member, is a former NHS chief executive with extensive experience as a provider and commissioner of health services [Note: Further details available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/independent-reconfiguration-panel/about/membership]
2
Declarations of interest

2.1
Item 5. Rosemary Granger had previously undertaken work in Cumbria but not on maternity services. Mary Elford’s role as a non-executive director with Health Education England had some cross-over with Cumbria. Neither declaration was considered to represent a conflict of interest. 
3

Minutes of last meeting 
3.1
The minutes of the meeting on 20 July 2017 were agreed. 

4
Matters arising 
4.1
None. 
5
Request from Secretary of State for Health for initial assessment advice 
5.1
The Secretary of State had asked the Panel for initial assessment advice on a referral from Cumbria Health Scrutiny Committee (HSC) about maternity services in west, north and east Cumbria.
5.2
West, north and east Cumbria is a largely rural area with a population of around 327,000. Around one third of the population live in Carlisle with other significant population centres in Workington and Whitehaven on the west coast. In autumn 2016, Cumbria CCG undertook formal public consultation on six service areas – maternity and children’s services, community hospitals, emergency and acute care, emergency surgery, trauma and orthopaedics and hyper-acute stroke services. For the future of maternity services, three options were put forward for the location and combination of consultant-led and midwife-led care. 
5.3
In March 2017, the Cumbria CCG Governing Body made final decisions on the six service areas consulted upon. For maternity services, the CCG opted to test over a 12 month period the viability of providing consultant-led maternity units with alongside midwife-led care at hospitals in both Carlisle and Whitehaven. The HSC considered the CCG’s decisions and for five out of six service areas resolved not to refer to the Secretary of State. However, agreement could not be reached about maternity services and the decision was referred in April 2017.

5.4
Members considered evidence submitted by the HSC, NHS and local campaigners and concluded that a full review would not add any value. The Panel recognised the strength of public feeling for health services in the area and commended the approach that had been taken by the NHS to engage with interested parties. Members agreed that the option selected should be tested and supported the proposed approach to implementation through co-production while expressing a note of caution to be realistic about timescales. A twelve month timeframe was felt to be potentially unrealistic and unhelpful if taken literally. The establishment of an independent review group was essential and safety and outcomes should be kept in focus throughout. All parties involved should be open, realistic and committed to the implementation of the option being tested. 
6
Chairman’s update 
6.1
Dr Zoe Penn, Medical Director at Chelsea and Westminster NHS Foundation Trust had been appointed to the Panel as a managerial member and would commence a three year term on 1 May 2018.
6.2
The Panel’s initial assessment advice on the referral from Thurrock Health and Wellbeing Overview and Scrutiny Committee concerning the location of a PET CT scanner in south Essex had been submitted on 1 September 2017.

6.3
The Panel’s initial assessment advice on the referral from Oxfordshire Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee concerning the temporary closure of consultant-led maternity services at the Horton General Hospital, Banbury had been submitted on 21 August 2017. It was noted that a further referral about the permanent closure of the services had now been submitted.
6.4
Commissions for initial assessment advice had been received from the Secretary of State for Health in relation to referrals from Stoke-on-Trent City Council (My Care My Way – Home First community services) and from East Riding of Yorkshire Health Care and Wellbeing Overview and Scrutiny Committee (urgent and community care services).
6.5
Richard Jeavons had attended the NHS Expo on 11 September 2017 and provided a presentation on the role of the IRP and lessons learnt from its work. Slides from the presentation would be circulated to members.

7
Any other business
7.1
Brenda Howard was due to complete her term of office at the end of the month after ten, highly successful, years. She provided personal reflections on her decade as a Panel member and offered some suggestions on what makes for a good review and on providing authoritative, expert advice that makes a difference.

7.2

Main points from presentation:

· Panel’s success is due to its independence, balance and expertise 
· Strength in Panel’s operating method of transparency, willingness to listen and commitment to adding value
· Panel encourages all points of view to be expressed so that a wide range of perspectives can be considered 

· Process can hold up a mirror to the parties involved where local relationships have broken down
· The process allows themes to emerge which can be tested and challenged before advice evolves
· Indications are that the NHS is thinking sooner about building a case for change and involving stakeholders better though still room for improvement
· Familiar issues continue to crop up, Learning from Reviews remains as relevant as ever

7.3
Members thanked Brenda Howard for an excellent presentation, praised her immense contribution to the work of the Panel and wished her well for the future. 

7.4
Members noted correspondence from the Deer Park Patient Participation Group in relation to a referral from Oxfordshire Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee regarding the Deer Park Medical Centre, Witney on which the Panel had provided advice in April 2017.
8
Date of next meeting
8.1
Thursday 16 November 2017. 
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